Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes           January 22, 2018
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Bob Manners, Matt Marchese and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, Greenfield Recorder
Acceptance of Minutes:  Bob made a motion to accept the minutes of January 8, 2018. Matt seconded the motion, which was unanimously approved. 
Noteworthy News: 
· The draft of the Shelburne Housing Plan is available on the town website. Any resident wishing to make comments should do so before February 5.

Department Liaison Reports:

250th Committee – Bob reported that the logo contest did not work out as hoped therefore, the Committee agreed to hire a professional graphic artist. Bob has obtained quotes from two fireworks companies and is looking for others. The committee will be fundraising, but will need to seek additional funds from the town for musicians, fireworks, portable bathrooms, etc.
Police Department – Matt reported that the radar speed sign has arrived. There was a small amount of grant money left over that the Police Chief will use to purchase extra mounting brackets for the sign. Budget preparation is ongoing.
Senior Center – Matt reported that a lot of activity is happening regarding the search for a new site. The Committee is looking at Ownership models, and potential sites. A public relations committee will be working on getting information out highlighting the Senior Center, its’ Programs, and why it needs a larger space.

Highway Department – Andrew and Mark Shippee have met with an engineering firm regarding the work needed for the Brook Road Bridge. They will soon be meeting with a second firm, before making a recommendation. On January 25, the Lt. Governor will be announcing funding from the Small Bridge Program. Shelburne is on the list for the Bassett Road Bridge. 

7:15 pm Linda Overing RE: FY’18 CDBG Application – A public hearing concerning the FY’18 CDBG application was opened at 7:15. Linda said previous discussions had been held regarding funding for the Deerfield Avenue parking lot. Mike Mulenberg, of Shelburne Falls Booksellers, which is located on Deerfield Avenue, said the parking lot affects business on the street. Right now, the lot is dark and unattractive. A fence blocks views of the river and potholes. Bob noted that Mayhew installed the fence to prevent unauthorized access to the potholes. Linda said that an engineering firm had been hired using Chapter 90 funds, to evaluate the parking lot. This will include looking at lighting, drainage, sidewalks, landscaping, fencing, and parking configuration. Carmela Lanza Weil, representing the GSFABA, sent an email in support for the parking lot project. The town is eligible for up to $592,926 in CDBG grants during the FY 18 round. The West County Emergency Food Pantry will also be a component of Shelburne’s application. It was estimated that the Food Pantry served 181 Shelburne in FY16 and that 150 will be served during the FY17 funding period. The recommended amount of funding for the pantry is $25,000.  Linda Overing stated that the Town of Buckland would seek the same amount of funding for the Food Pantry. The towns are the primary funding source for the food pantry. Matt presented a motion to include two projects in the FY18 CDBG application, food pantry services for $25,000 and reconstruction of Deerfield Avenue parking lot and related administrative expenses up to $567,926.  Bob seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. The Town will host a meeting on February 8 at 5:30 pm, in Memorial Hall for the engineer to present preliminary designs for the parking lot project and to hear feedback from local businesses and residents. Discussion followed on when to hold the required second hearing on the FY18 application. The Board will meet on Tuesday, February 20, 2018 at 7pm.  Chairman Baker closed the hearing was at 7:38 pm.
7:30 pm Linda Overing RE: Finalizing Community Development Strategy Document   – Following a previous discussion the Community Development Strategy document has been reduced from seven to three pages. It highlights the towns’ needs and priorities. The list of priority projects has been ongoing for some years. The change this year was to place the parking lot projects as the top priority.  Matt presented a motion to accept the Community Development Strategy document as presented. Bob seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Old Business:
Green Communities Designation, Appointment of Energy Committee, What is Next, Time Line – The next step is likely a more detailed audit of town buildings. However, there is probably enough data on the Cowell Gym to be able to proceed with plans for that building. Terry will contact the DOER to find out the next step. Now that Shelburne has received a Green Communities designation and awarded grant money, an Energy Committee is needed to help make recommendations to the Board. The Town hopes to find interested candidates.
New Business:
CDBG Housekeeping Items – Food Pantry Contract Extension and Budget Revision – The proposed budget amendment would increase the budget for the food pantry by $1,000 for the purchase of food. It also extends the performance period of Community Action’s contract with the town to March 31, 2018 to allow for expenditure of the additional funds. Matt presented a motion to extend the FY16 contract with Community Action of Franklin, Hampshire, and North Quabbin Regions, Inc. for the West County Emergency Food Pantry Program in Shelburne, Buckland, and Colrain until to March 31, 2018 and to amend the budget by adding an additional $1,000 for food purchases. Bob seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
Breezeway Farm Contract Extension to June 30, 2018 – DHCD has approved the town’s request to extend the performance period of this grant to June 30, 2018. The amendment will extend the contract with the town’s CDBG administrator, Breezeway Farm Consulting, to oversee the grant at no additional cost. Matt presented a motion to extend the FY16 CDBG contract with Breezeway Farm Consulting, Inc. until to July31, 2018 to oversee grant activities and closeout. Bob seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Highway Dept. RE: Calculation of Christmas Holiday – Due to a storm, the Highway Department worked for about nine hours on Christmas. Since that is a paid holiday, there were questions surrounding the manner in which, highway employees were paid. Matt extended his thanks to the crew for working on the holiday. He said that at present the town does not have a policy for paying people who are called in to work on a holiday, when they were not previously scheduled to do so. The Board discussed the idea of giving comp time.  Each of the employees understood that if they were not called in to work on a holiday, they would receive straight time. The past policy had been to pay time and a half on holidays for those who did come to work. Following a discussion, the Board preferred not to give comp time rather have employees who work get their regular pay plus time and a half, essentially being paid two and a half times the regular rate, and this should be the same policy for all departments. Matt made a motion that full time employees who work on a holiday should be paid time and a half for the holiday in addition to their regular eight-hour rate of pay. Bob seconded the motion.  The motion was and unanimously approved. Matt made a motion that for Christmas 2017 highway department employees, in addition to their straight pay, would get time and a half for an additional eight hours. This was seconded Bob and unanimously approved.
Overtime Policy for Other Departments – The Board had previously modified the overtime policy for the Highway Department to pay them overtime pay for any hours worked outside of their regularly scheduled hours. Everyone agreed that this policy should be in effect for all departments. The Police Department currently receives overtime pay if they work extra hours, so this policy change is not expected to add much cost to the town.  Matt presented a motion that enables full-time highway and police personnel to receive time and a half for hours worked outside of their normally scheduled hours. Bob seconded the motion, which, passed unanimously.
Shelburne Housing Plan RE: Vote to Adopt Draft Plan dated 11/28/17 – Alyssa Larose will attend the Board’s February 5 meeting with the hopes of adopting Shelburne’s Housing Plan. Andrew noted that the housing plan is not exclusive to Shelburne residents. Any affordable housing that is available could be open to anyone within the state. Andrew noted that he believed some units could be weighted towards local residents if certain conditions were met. The goal of the housing study was to identify current and potential affordable housing and look at the statistics to see how much is needed. It was noted that subdividing larger homes and adding in law apartments could provide more housing but those units would not count towards the affordable housing goal.
Correspondence: 
Dept. of Veterans Services RE: Local Options for Veterans – A letter was received from Timothy Niejadlik, Director of the Upper Pioneer Valley Veterans’ Services District, mentioning two plans to assist veterans. One was by receiving tax abatements by working for a town department. The other was a voluntary donation option on local tax bills to be used to assist veterans. Matt said, as veteran’s liaison, he would speak with Tim about these ideas.
Any Other Business: None
 Public Comment: None
Adjournment: Bob presented a motion to adjourn at 8:37 pm; Matt seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
